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CHEROKEE NATION ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION COMMISSION 
Cherokee Nation Environmental Protection Office 

206 E. Allen Road, Tahlequah, OK 
February 2, 2010 

 
PRESENT:   
Commissioner:  Mark Green via phone 
Commissioner:  Ed Fite 
Commissioner:  Marty Matlock via phone 
 
STAFF AND GUESTS: 
John Freise, CNEP 
Harold Langdon, CNE 
Roger Fields, CNE 
Jami Skimbo, CNE 
Pat Gwin, CNNR 
Bill John Baker, Tribal Councilor 
Kevin Hodges, SCS Engineering 
Doug Bane, CNWM 
Shawn West, CNEP 
Wayne Isaacs, CNEP 
Bob Short, CNEP 
Susan Work, Office of the Attorney General 
Sara Hill, Office of the Attorney General 
Tabbatha Revas, CNEP 
Laura Adair, CNEP 
 
 

1. Meeting called to order by Commissioner Fite at 9:45 A.M.  Roll call.  All Commissioners present. 
 
2. Commissioner Fite acknowledged and placed into the record the Record of Public Notice. 

 
3. Commissioner Green made a motion to approve the minutes from the January 5, 2010 meeting.  

Commissioner Matlock seconded the motion, roll call vote, minutes approved. 
           

4. Public Comment – None. 
 

5. Reports 
 

A. Environmental Programs & NEPA projects for Realty, IHS, NAHASDA, Roads – Wayne Isaacs 
– additional information- The Tribe is looking into compacting directly with the Federal 
Highway Administration for all Roads projects. The Tribe is required to follow BIA NEPA 
regulations now. Once the compact is approved, the Tribe will work directly with the Federal 
Highway Administration and will receive funds directly from them.  The Tribe will then be 
following FHA NEPA guidelines which should shorten the time for projects to be approved.  
Meetings have been held with FHA officials and everything seems to be on track to make the 
conversion in the next couple of months. 

B. Natural Resources Department – Pat Gwin – A report has been submitted.  Legislation regarding 
culturally endangered species is moving through the legislative process of the Cherokee Nation.    

C. Tribally funded construction projects – Pat Gwin for Angela Drewes – No major construction 
plans ongoing or scheduled at this time. 

D. Cherokee Nation Enterprises – Roger Fields – Introduced Ms. Jami Skimbo, Environmental 
Specialist for CNE.  Commissioner Fite acknowledged the recycling report at the casino and 
noted the accolades received from the city of Tulsa for their recycling efforts.  Ms. Skimbo 
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verbalized information contained in the report.  Two minor spill incidents were reported for the 
month as well as an animal blood discharge. Both were quickly addressed by staff. 

6. Cherokee Nation Sanitary Landfill-Doug Bane 
A. Report – Report has been submitted and Mr. Bane verbalized information contained in the 

report.  Landfill volume is growing weekly and staff is still seeking customers.  There was a 
break in a leachate line in part of the new system. Testing was performed on the liquid and the 
leak was diverted to the leachate pond.  The line will be repaired as soon as weather permits.  
The line was approximately 10 feet from the pond. The line was leachate from Cell 3.    The new 
leachate systems are online but there is a problem with one of the control panels for one of the 
systems.  A malfunction in a valve led to this line break.  It is expected to be fixed in the very 
near future.  Further explanation was provided on how the break occurred.  Mr. Freise reported 
that CNEP was called on the morning of the leak and explained the actions performed regarding 
this leak.  After the repair is done it is CNEP’s recommendation to remove the contaminated soil 
and to do soil testing to ensure there is no further leachate contamination has occurred.  The 
storm water pond will then be tested to see if leachate contaminated the storm water pond.  

B. Approximately 200,000 gallons of leachate has been hauled to Stilwell during this reporting 
period. Mr. Fite asked how many loads of sludge have been accepted from Stilwell.  Mr. Bane 
responded 2-3 loads per week in a single axle dump truck.   

C. Mr. Freise stated that the methane levels are finally within regulatory limits.  A copy of the 
reports will be forwarded as soon as an error is fixed on the cover sheet of the report from the 
engineer.  The report will be ready for the next meeting.  Mr. Bane stated that the levels are 
within regulatory limits in all the probes except for one which may require additional work.   

7. Electro-fishing permit for CNEP water quality program – Tabbatha Revas - Ms. Revas gave a brief 
overview of the program, the process and the equipment to be used.  Commissioner Matlock stated 
that his staff trained students at Northeastern last summer to do this work, so if extra hands are 
needed they are available.  Commissioner Green made a motion to approve the permit, motion 
seconded by Commissioner Matlock.  Roll call vote.  Permit approved. 

8. New Business – Commissioner Fite stated that the deep well injection well at Vian did not make the 
agenda this time so the item will be placed on the March agenda.  Commissioner Green requested 
that the recycling efforts of the Hard Rock Casino be publicized recognizing the Tribe’s involvement 
to spread good publicity for the Tribe as well as possibly influencing other Tribes and businesses in 
Tulsa to do the same. 

9. Upcoming meetings and events – March 16-17, 2010 is the two day seminar on the Illinois River & 
Saltwater Injection Wells requested by Chief Smith. Commissioner Fite requested the 
Commissioner’s assistance to shore up the scientific side of the Illinois River presentation. There is a 
possibility of some landfill discussion also. The target audience for the seminar is the Tribe’s Group 
Leaders, Tribal Council and interested community members.  

10. The next regularly scheduled meeting is set for March 2, 2010 at 9:30 A.M. 
11. Adjournment – Motion made by Commissioner Matlock, seconded by Commissioner Green, roll call 

vote, meeting adjourned. 
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CHEROKEE NATION ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION COMMISSION 
Cherokee Nation Environmental Protection Office 

206 E. Allen Road, Tahlequah, OK 
March 2, 2010 

 
PRESENT:   
Commissioner:  Mark Green via phone 
Commissioner:  Ed Fite 
Commissioner:  Marty Matlock via phone 
 
STAFF AND GUESTS: 
Amber Briscoe, CNEP 
Tom Elkins, CNEP 
Roger Fields, CNE 
Jami Skimbo, CNE 
Shaun West, CNEP 
Nancy John, CNEP 
Harold Langdon, CNE 
Doug Bane, CNWM 
Bill Lay, CNWM 
Bob Short, CNEP 
Dwayne Fain, CNRM 
Debra Wilson, CNE 
Sarah Hill, Office of the Attorney General 
Ryan Callison, CNEP 
 
 

1. Meeting called to order by Commissioner Fite at 9:36 A.M.  Roll call.  All Commissioners present. 
 
2. Commissioner Fite acknowledged and placed into the record the Record of Public Notice. 

 
3. Commissioner Matlock made a motion to approve the minutes from the February 2, 2010 meeting.  

Commissioner Green seconded the motion, roll call vote, minutes approved unanimously. 
           

4. Public Comment – None. 
 

5. Reports 
 

A. Environmental Programs – Tom Elkins 
CNEP report submitted and no additional information to report. 

B. Natural Resources Department – Pat Gwin 
Mr. Gwin was not present.  A report has been submitted for the Commissioners to review. 

C. Cherokee Nation Enterprises – Jami Skimbo 
Two spill incidents were reported.  Staff responded and cleaned up 2.5 gallons of fuel. 

D. NEPA projects for Realty, IHS, NAHASDA, Roads – Wayne Isaacs 
Mr. Isaacs was not present.  Mr. Elkins reported that Stimulus work was being done for NEPA 
activities for NAHASDA and Water & Sanitation.  DOE has 3 of 10 projects on hold for NEPA 
work and the issues have been resolved.  These projects include the 2 CNG facilities and the 
recycling facility.  It is anticipated that contracts will be completed and ground breaking taking 
place within the next month. 

E. Tribally funded construction projects – Angela Drewes 
Ms. Drewes was not present. 
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6. Cherokee Nation Sanitary Landfill - Doug Bane 
 

A. Mr. Bane introduced Bill Lay as the new CEO for Cherokee Nation Waste Management.  Mr. 
Bane reported that a little over 2500 tons of waste had been received during the reporting period.  
No sludge has been received from the City of Stilwell and sludge has not been received from 
them since last December.  Approximately 265,000 gallons of leachate has been hauled to 
Stilwell during this reporting period.  Currently, there is about 30 inches of freeboard on the 
leachate pond and logs are provided in the Commissioners’ reports.  Mr. Lay provided a 
summary of his 23 year career in waste management for the Commissioners.   

B. There were no compliance issues to report. 
 

7. Mr. Elkins provided a Saltwater Injection update.  He spoke to Mr. Hembree and there has not been 
any activity on the saltwater injection issue.  There will be a Symposium held on March 16 -17 at the 
Cherokee Nation complex.  The first day will focus on the Illinois River pollution with 
Commissioners Fite and Matlock assisting with coordinating speakers for the session.  The second 
day is concerning Saltwater Injection and a presenter from EPA Injection Compliance will present in 
addition to individuals from the Oklahoma Corporation Commission and the Osage Nation to 
provide a state and tribal perspective.  The Chief has requested that the executive group leaders 
attend and an invitation was extended to the Council members.  Cherokee Nation Communications 
has assisted with a press release inviting any interested community members to attend.  The agenda 
will be paperless and flash drives with presentations saved on them will be available for the 
participants. 

 
8. New Business – Ryan Callison reported on the new Pesticides project that his group has taken on this 

year for outreach and use assessment.  Staff is trying to determine the amount of pesticides being 
applied within Cherokee Nation.  They will be working several groups to determine what 
departments are using pesticides, types of pesticides, amounts, regulated use, internal or contractor 
applicators at facilities such as the landfill, golf course and housing.  This information will be used to 
determine if the EPC would need to require a use permit or provide notification to applicators.  Bill 
Lay stated that small business and industry are required to report to the state on pesticide usage and 
the information should be available under FOIA.  Mr. Callison stated that the project is focusing on 
applications conducted on tribal trust lands and tribal facilities as well as consumer protection.   

 
9. The next regularly scheduled meeting is set tentatively for Monday, April 5, 2010 at 9:30 A.M 

 
10. Adjournment – Motion made by Commissioner Matlock, seconded by Commissioner Green, roll call 

vote, meeting adjourned. 
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CHEROKEE NATION ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION COMMISSION 
Cherokee Nation Environmental Protection Office 

208 E. Allen Road, Tahlequah, OK 
May 4, 2010 

 
PRESENT:   
Commissioner:  Mark Green via phone 
Commissioner:  Ed Fite 
Commissioner:  Marty Matlock via phone 
 
STAFF AND GUESTS: 
John Freise, CNEP 
Harold Langdon, CNE 
Roger Fields, CNE 
Jami Skimbo, CNE 
Pat Gwin, CNNR 
Kevin Hodges, SCS Engineering 
Doug Bane, CNWM 
Bill Lay, CNWM 
Dwayne Fain, CN Risk Mgmt 
Rebecca LeClair, CN Gaming Comm 
Debra Wilson, CN Gaming Comm. 
Shawn West, CNEP 
Nancy John, CNEP 
Jackie Woodward, CNEP 
Tom Elkins, CNEP 
Laura Adair, CNEP 
 
 

1. Meeting called to order by Commissioner Fite at 9:41 A.M.  Roll call.  All Commissioners present. 
 
2. Commissioner Fite acknowledged and placed into the record the Record of Public Notice. 

 
3. Commissioner Green made a motion to approve the minutes from the March 2, 2010 meeting.  

Commissioner Matlock seconded the motion, roll call vote, minutes approved. 
           

4. Public Comment – None. 
 

5. Reports 
 

A. Environmental Programs & NEPA projects for Realty, IHS, NAHASDA, Roads – Tom Elkins – 
Town Branch Cleanup, approximately 50 people from City of Tahlequah, NSU, and various 
Cherokee Nation groups.  Mr. Elkins reported for Mr. Isaacs, everything is going well on the 
NEPA requirements, quarterly reports are made to HUD.  On the DOE projects, they are 
supposedly ready to go, but all of the funding is not in place. There are currently 10 projects (7 
were approved and 3 were held up by NEPA).  CNEP has been told that we can access the 
funding for the two natural gas facilities and the recycling facility.  Mr. Langdon stated that one 
CNG location will be at Tahlequah at Outpost 1 under the canopy on the southwest side.  The 
second location will be at Roland at the Travel Plaza.  One gasoline dispenser will be removed 
and a CNG dispenser will be installed under the gasoline canopy.  Approval has been received 
from Conoco and Valero. 

B. Natural Resources Department – Pat Gwin – A report has been submitted.  CNNR continues to 
perform the avian survey work at Chilocco for the wind farm through the end of June. CNNR is 
in the process of working with the U.S. Fish & Wildlife service on a programmatic agreement 
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with the Endangered Species Act for the American Burying Beetle.  They have entered into a 
WHEP (Wildlife Habitat Enhance Program) with USDA to do some controlled burnings, 
opening up the underbrush of approximately 3,000 acres of tribal land for wildlife habitat.  The 
USDA is providing 75% funding for this project. 

C. Tribally funded construction projects – Pat Gwin for Angela Drewes – No changes from last 
month’s report. 

D. Cherokee Nation Enterprises – Jamie Skimbo – Just completed demolition project for Dotson 
Roberts lumber yard, performed storm water inspections weekly for both locations.  Leak at 
Roland of about 50 gallons of gasoline. It was stopped before it reached the storm drain.   

6. Cherokee Nation Sanitary Landfill-Doug Bane 
A. Report – The tonnage of sludge has increased from the City of Siloam Springs and City of 

Stilwell. 230,000 of leachate were hauled to City of Stilwell for disposal.  Participated in Adair 
County Trash-Off this year. The landfill, took 10 tons of trash at no cost.  Contract litter pick up 
crew starting today at the Landfill. 

B. Compliance Issues – Tom Elkins/Jackie Woodward – Litter does need to be picked up.  Crew 
picked up litter around perimeter.  Litter is blowing off the trucks during unloading. The landfill 
is exploring a possible litter fence. Mr. Bane stated that there have not been any complaints from 
neighbors about the litter.   

C. Minor Permit Modification Consideration – Doug Bane – There are two permit modifications. 
Modification #4 is to allow the use of contaminated soil materials as an alternate daily cover on 
the site and modification #5 is to allow non-hazardous industrial waste. Mr. Elkins stated that 
CNEP did not support modification #4 but would consider modification #5 if certain changes to 
the Waste Exclusion Plan would be accepted by the landfill.  Commissioner Fite asked for 
clarification from Mr. Elkins about the CNEP supporting modification #5 but not modification 
#4.  Mr. Elkins stated that CNEP did not have a problem with hydrocarbon contaminated soil but 
they did have a problem with other contaminated soils.  Mr. West stated that in the original 
permit it states no contaminated soil will be accepted.  Commissioner Fite stated that we do not 
want any controversy with the landfill.  Mr. Elkins stated that if it is not a timely issue, he would 
feel more comfortable if the other Commissioners were present for discussion.  Commissioner 
Fite asked if it could be moved back a month.  Mr. Lay stated that the landfill is looking at the 
operational cost of the landfill. Dirt is being brought from the west side of the Landfill for daily 
cover and if we had a hydrocarbon soil project, it could be brought in and stockpiled.  We’re 
getting paid for cover. This would go against depletion and Mr. Lay stated that he’s always 
cautious of what kind of cover the landfill uses as well.  Mr. Elkins stated that one of the other 
things being looked at is that the landfill permit currently states that the landfill can only take  
sludge inside the cell from four municipalities. The landfill would like to take it from other 
places and use it as alternate daily cover.  Commissioner Fite asked if we had a problem with 
that.  Mr. Bane stated that all they are getting right now is Stilwell and Siloam Springs but he has 
a hauler that wants to bring it from other locations in Decatur and Springdale Arkansas.  
Commissioner Fite asked about the by-products from the commercial laundry.  Mr. Bane stated 
that it is screening from their water filtration. Mr. Bane also stated that modification #5 is more 
important than the alternate cover because it modifies the permit to allow the landfill to accept 
non hazardous industrial waste in conjunction with the waste exclusion plan which we have a 
modification to approve.  Mr. Elkins stated that CNEP did not have a problem with the Waste 
Exclusion Plan modification or Permit mod #5.  Mr. Freise stated that the waste exclusion plan 
breaks waste down into three different categories; municipal solid waste, waste requiring 
disposal by rule and I added another element to this type of waste that states that the waste does 
not require EPC approval. Cherokee Nation Environmental Programs would like to review all of 
these types of waste prior to that waste being accepted.  Mr. Lay stated the waste profiles are 
provided to the landfill prior to acceptance. Mr. Bane reviews them and then they are forwarded 
to Environmental Programs.  Nothing comes in until it has the proper approval.  Mr. Freise 
stated that CNEP added items to the Table 2 waste and the Table 3 waste requires special EPC 
approval.  He also included the statement that the landfill would not accept whole tires.  On 
Table 2 CNEP added the municipal water treatment plant sludge screenings and grits.  Cooling 
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tower water was changed to waste because the landfill does not accept liquid waste at the present 
time.  On Table 3 CNEP added one bullet at the end to cover everything else in case something 
shows up that is not covered on these lists that will require approval.  Mr. Elkins stated with this 
Waste Exclusion Plan, passed as it is, would not be an issue.  The landfill could proceed and take 
waste that they need.  Commissioner Fite made a Motion to approve the Cherokee Nation Waste 
Exclusion Plan changes and Modification #5 to Permit #CNSWP0001.  Commissioner Green 
seconded the Motion.  Roll call vote, Commissioner Green, yes, Commissioner Matlock, absent, 
Commissioner Fite, aye.  Motion passed.   

7. New Business – Commissioner Fite asked about the surface water gauging station at Kenwood.  Mr. 
Elkins stated that we do not have the money to do it ourselves but we have donated that gauge to USGS. 

8. Upcoming meetings and events – Mr. Elkins stated that he would be leaving after the meeting to attend 
the appellate court in Denver for the poultry suit.  Ms. John asked to combine reports for the Natural 
Resources Department and Tribally funded construction reports and replace Item E with Emergency 
Management activities from Mr. Fain.  Commissioner Fite agreed and requested that guests with 
business items be put at the front of the meeting.  The next meeting will be scheduled on June 1, 2010 at 
9:30 A.M. 

9. Adjournment 
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CHEROKEE NATION ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION COMMISSION 
Cherokee Nation Environmental Protection Office 

208 E. Allen Road, Tahlequah, OK 

PRESENT: 
Commissioner: Ed Fite 
Commissioner: Marty Matlock via phone 
Commissioner: Mark Green, arrived late 

STAFF AND GUESTS: 
Harold Langdon, CNE 
Roger Fields, CNE 
Jami Skimbo, CNE 
Pat Gwin, CNNR 
Kevin Hodges, SCS Engineering 
Doug Bane, CNWM 
Dwayne Fain, CN Risk Mgmt 
Shawn West, CNEP 
Nancy John, CNEP 
Jackie Woodward, CNEP 
Karen Dye, CNEP 
Bobby Short, CNEP 
Christina Goodvoice, CN Publications 
John Freise, CNEP 

June 1, 2010 

I. Meeting called to order by Commissioner Fite at 9:30 A.M. 

APPROVID 
DAlE g-ID- {O 

2. Commissioner Fite acknowledged and placed into the record the Record of Public Notice and asked 
that all present take a moment to remember Mr. Kent Curtis. Mr. Fite welcomed Ms. Goodvoice 
from Cherokee publications and stated that she will be copied on future meetings. 

3. Commissioner Fite made a motion to approve the minutes from the May 4, 2010 meeting. 
Commissioner Matlock seconded the motion, roll call vote, minutes approved. 

4. Public Comment - None. 

5. Reports 
E. Emergency Management - Dwayne Fain - Monthly Emergency Management meetings are held 

the third Thursday of each month at the Tribal Services Conference Room, Tribal Complex at 
I :30 PM. CN hosted a Public Assistance Training for Tribes in Catoosa on May 25-26, 2010. 
Assisting with the Intertribal Emergency Management Coalition conference held in Durant on 
June 7-9, 2010. Have 22 participating tribes in the coalition. Working on ensuring that the Tribe 
and its entities are NIMS compliant for 20 10. CN works with county managers in the fourteen 
counties, rural fire departments and other organizations. 

D. Environmental Programs & NEPA projects for Realty, IHS, NAHASDA, Roads - Report has 
been submitted. 

C. Cherokee Nation Enterprises - Jamie Skimbo - Reported 3 small incidents the past month at 
Tahlequah and Fort Gibson. Two half gallon spills, one 2.5 gallon spill. Spills were cleaned. 
Recycling programs is going well. Commissioner Green requested information on the Recycling 
Program when available. 

B. Natural Resources Department - Pat Gwin - Commissioner Fite asked the number of trees 
planted. Mr. Gwin responded about 24,000, all native hardwood species through a one time 
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infusion of cash from BIA. Mr. Gwin also reported that he participated in a panel where he was 
asked if the Tribe would change some of land management strategies on some larger agricultural 
holdings. Meetings will be held in the near future to discuss. Their biggest concern was the 
noxious weed program, requests that the Tribe go to a non-spraying program. 

A. Environmental Programs - Nancy John - Informed the Commission the CNEP is conducting a 
40 hour HAZWOPER training for Career Services to train Tribal members to assist with the 
clean lip in the Gulf. 

6. Cherokee Nation Sanitary Landfill-Doug Bane 
A. Report - Referenced reported items. Commissioner Fite asked if leachate measurements are 

done by meter or by pump. Mr. Bane responded by tank size, number of loads times 5,000. 
Commissioner Fite asked how much of the 13,000 tons is roll-off? Mr. Bane responded 
approximately three-fourths. Mr. Woodward complimented the landfill on addressing the 
blowing litter problem quickly . 

B. Compliance Issues - None 
C. Minor Permit Modification Consideration - Shaun West - This item was tabled at the last 

meeting, Permit Mod #4 to the Landfill Operating Permit. Commissioner Green asked what the 
soils were contaminated with. Mr. West responded that it is a broad definition of contaminated 
soils, it really doesn't really address the type of contamination. At this time, CNEP does not 
recommend that the contaminated soil be accepted with such a broad definition. CNEP has 
asked the landfill to come back with a management plan or an explanation of the type of 
contaminated soil for consideration. CNEP's recommendation is that no contaminated soils be 
accepted at this time. Mr. Bane stated that the Landfill is permitted to accept them at the landfill, 
the Permit is requesting to use the contaminated soil as daily cover. Commissioner Fite, 
referring to the Order, stated that there should a waste profile and analytical on each specific 
material submitted to Environmental Programs for approval prior to its use and that the approved 
materials for alternate daily cover be granted on a case by case basis by the EPC Administrator. 
Contaminated soil will not be used for alternate daily cover on any exterior slope. Do we want 
to consider giving authority to Mr. Elkins based on analyticals and waste profiles? 
Commissioner Green asked when power of approval would come up, would they come up and 
state that they want to use contaminated soils next week and request approval. Mr. West stated 
that has been our issue with granting blanket approval with no plan. Commissioner Green stated 
he would want to know the composition of the contaminated soils, how much lead time will be 
given for approval and what would be done in the interim. Mr. West stated that hydro­
carbonated soils are accepted at most landfills and we have a management plan on those types of 
soils but at this time we do not know what type contaminated soils and that is why we are not 
recommending approval of contaminated soils for daily cover. Commissioner Fite confirmed 
that the request came from the landfill and not from a request from staff to accept contaminated 
soils. Commissioner Fite made a Motion to table until the next scheduled meeting. 
Commissioner Green seconded the Motion, roll call vote, unanimous, item tabled. 

7. New Business - Mr. Langdon announced that starting today, CN's fuel supplier, the Conoco Phillips 
terminal at Glenpool, will not be offering conventional gasoline, they will only be offering 10% 
ethanol gasoline. Through today, CN has offered 100% gasoline which will no longer be available 
from the terminals. The substantial majority of marketers have gone to ethanol because of the price. 
Commissioner Matlock asked what that meant for Cherokee Nation because some warranties on 
engines are voided if 10% ethanol gasoline is used. Mr. Langdon stated that typically, everything 
that has been manufactured, have been designed with the o-rings and the seals compatible with 
ethanol. The only thing CN is required to do is notify the public by a sticker on the pump that reads 
that the gasoline contains ethanol up to 10%. The sticker will be placed on every dispensing pump. 
Commissioner Green asked the proper steps to accept the ethanol gasoline. Mr. Langdon stated that 
a company visited the sites and obtained samples of the fuel from the underground storage tanks. 
The fuel is then analyzed for particulates and/or water. Water can be problematic with the ethanol, 
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so the underground storage tanks need to be free of water. Every location has an automatic tank 
gauging system which measures the volume of the fuel and the amount of the water, if any. A 
special modified paste is placed on the end of a stick and the tanks are "sticked". If the paste turns 
red, this is an indication of water. This is not a regulatory requirement, it is a self-imposed 
requirement from management. The fuel filters have been changed on the inside of each dispensing 
pump. The new fuel filters are designed for fuel that contains up to 10% ethanol and traps water and 
particles. If that filter gets full with water or particles it slows the flow down to nothing. This would 
indicate the need to change the filter. This is another insurance measure to ensure that water does 
not get into a vehicle. This is a standard accepted practice everywhere. Commissioner Fite asked if 
all refineries are moving toward the introduction of ethanol. Mr. Langdon stated yes, because it is 
heavily subsidized by the government, ethanol fuels tend to have a lower wholesale price, also, it is a 
more efficient operation to offer one grade of 87 octane from the wholesalers standpoint. Staff are 
monitoring the dispensing pump, if they start slowing down, the filters will be changed immediately. 
For the first 10 days or month, the filters are changed frequently . Mr. Gwin asked for the definition 
of 10%. Mr. Langdon stated that the loads they will be getting will be 10% ethanol, when you 
comingle with 100% gasoline, you have less than 10%. Some marketers will buy E-IO gasoline 
when it's cheaper and they will buy 100% gasoline when it's cheaper. Eventually it will get to the 
10%. 

8. Upcoming meetings and events - the next meeting will be scheduled on July 6, 2010 at 9:30 A.M . 
9. Meeting adjourned. 
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A. Report - CNWM - 15,000+ tons of waste, tonnage has dropped, continuing to receive 

wastewater sludge from the City of Stilwell and City of Siloam Springs. Work is continuing 
with Montauk on the methane gas system. 

B. Compliance Issue - Mr. Freise stated that all concerns were minor and associated with cover, not 
100% on a couple of days. Mr. Bane stated at the time they were working on a wetness problem 
where the two cells tie together. In the process of moving waste, rainfall created the problem. 
Commissioner Matlock recommended that any minor concerns with compliance be documented 
via digital pictures. Commissioner Fite asked Mr. Woodward about the leachate pond. Mr. 
Woodward responded that it is greater than 30 inches below the top of the dike, no problems. 

7. Election of New EPC Chairman - Commissioner Fite made a Motion and seconded the Motion for 
the new Chairman to be Commissioner Matlock. 

8. New Business - Mr. Short provided an update on the CNG Stations. Contractor bids are being 
reviewed. Sequoyah High School needs a permit for their bus wash area. BIA is requiring this 
permit. A permit with the CN EPC is acceptable if it is as stringent or more stringent. 
Commissioner Matlock stated that a general permit might be the easiest approach rather than a site 
specific permit. Further discussion ensued regarding practicality of one central location, the topic 
will be discussed at the next EPC meeting. 

Commissioner Matlock requested that the Commission review the status of the Water Quality 
Regulations to make recommendations to the Chief and Council regarding the regulations. Request 
made to program staff to disseminate copies of the regulations for review in anticipation of 
discussion at the next meeting. This item is to be placed on the agenda for the next meeting. 

9. Announcement of upcoming meetings and events. The next EPC meeting is scheduled on January 4, 
2010 at 9:30 AM. 

10. Commissioner Fite made a Motion to adjourn, Commissioner Matlock seconded the Motion, meeting 
adjourned. 
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